                                                                                                                                                     B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

A6 TOWNS FORUM

18 September 2013
Present: 
Councillor Jan Smith (KBC/BLTC) (Chair)

Councillor Allan Matthews (DTC/NCC) (Deputy Chair)


Councillor Mike Tebbutt (KBC/DTC) 


Councillor Derek Zanger (KBC/BLTC)

Councillor Christopher Lamb (KBC/BSPC

Councillor June Derbyshire (KBC/DTC)


Councillor Christopher Groome (BLTC/NCC) (from 8.10 p.m)

Councillor Ruth Groome (KBC/BLTC)

Councillor David Watson (Rural Forum Rep)


Councillor Mark Dearing (KBC/DTC)

Councillor Reg Barby (BSPC)


Councillor Jim Hakewill (NCC) (until 8pm)

Councillor Rosemary Sawford (DTC) 

Councillor Margaret Talbot (KBC/RTC)



 


 
Also Present:
Martin Hammond (Kettering Borough Council)

Brendan Coleman (Kettering Borough Council)

Sue Lyons (Kettering Borough Council)


Ian White (Kettering Borough Council)


Andrew Longley (North Northamptonshire Joint Planning Unit

Sgt Eddie McDonald (Northants Police)

Trevor Mummery (Balfour Beatty Living Places)

Janice Maxey (Committee Administrator - KBC)
13.A6TF.19
APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillors Russell Roberts, Ian Jelley, Jim Harker, Margaret Draper, David Soans and Alan Mills
13.A6TF.20
MINUTES
RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on the 27th June 2013 be approved as a correct record, subject to the following amendment:-
13.A6TF.13 – Urban Spaces, Facilities, Play Equipment

It was agreed that specific reference to the football pitches at Glendon and Desborough would be included. 
13.A6TF.21
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

Martin Hammond confirmed that he was arranging for the Police and Crime Commissioner, Adam Simmonds, to attend a joint meeting of the Rural Forum and A6 Towns Forum and details would be circulated once arranged.


(Post-meeting note: this joint meeting would be held on Thursday 28 November and the A6 Towns Forum meeting to be held on Wednesday 27 November would be cancelled)
13.A6TF.22
MEMBERS OF PUBLIC PRESENT WHO REQUEST RIGHT TO SPEAK

None.
13.A6TF.23
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.
13.A6TF.24
POLICE STATISTICS AND COMMUNITY SAFETY

Sergeant Eddie McDonald from Northants Police attended the meeting and presented the police statistics.  He reported that in respect of the ASB figures for Desborough, the number of incidents of rowdy or inconsiderate behaviour remained at a flat, albeit quiet high, level due to the emergence of teenagers hanging around the town.  He reported that all the parents had been visited and as could be expected, 90% were concerned and receptive to solutions with 10% not receptive.  However the situation would continue to be monitored.

There then followed a discussion on staffing levels with 

Sgt McDonald reporting that they were now down to three police officers, due to various reasons, including the short term abstraction of one officer to help at the G8 summit in Ireland and another being moved to Kettering Town Centre. 


Members of the forum expressed grave concerns about the further changes to staffing levels since being assured, following the recent re-organisation, that there would be no further reductions.  Sgt McDonald noted the concerns and agreed to report those back.   Members also urged KBC officers to address with the police the importance of having adequate police cover to effectively cover the three A6 Towns.

Members of the forum also expressed their concern about, in their opinion, the demise of rural policing and welcomed the confirmation that the PCC had agreed to attend a joint meeting of the Rural and A6 Towns forums.  Martin Hammond re-confirmed that the PCC had agreed to attend a meeting, which had yet to be arranged but this was hoped to be scheduled by this autumn.  (Post-meeting note: arranged for Thursday 28 November 2013)

The question was also asked as to whether incidents of criminal damage and rowdy behaviour were mostly alcohol fuelled and if so, would the police be working with publicans to try and resolve the issues.   Sgt McDonald confirmed that this was a country wide problem and it was universally acknowledged that alcohol did fuel violence and that the cause was more attributable to pre-loading at home than it was to in pub consumption.  

    The Chair of the Forum thanked Sgt McDonald for his report and attendance.

13.A6TF.25
NEW RECYCLING SCHEME

Brendan Coleman, Head of Environmental Care Services, attended the meeting and gave a presentation on the new recycling service across the borough.  

The main points were:-

· The current system had been replaced with a new simpler system.

· The changes meant more household waste could be recycled which would save money and would mean less waste would be sent to landfill. 
· The new blue bins would enable residents to be able to recycle more items of household waste (including all plastics, cardboard, aerosols, glass and many other things.) 
· The changes had been made to provide a simpler improved service to residents, to make savings and there had also been an opportunity to change with the end of the current fleet contract.
· Estimated ongoing savings of £250,000 would be made.

· Staff had been reduced from 53 to 44 without any redundancies.

· Vehicles reduced from 9 kerbsiders to 5 split bodies vehicles

· Increased recycling tonnages with additional materials from 47 to 53%.
· It had been a gradual roll-out across the borough rather than a ‘big bang’ approach with taster leaflets delivered to all residents two weeks before bin delivery and black bins tagged a week before the new bins were delivered advising if impending delivery.  

· The new blue bins delivered to resident’s front doors had included an information magnet and detailed information booklet on recycling collection days.   Detailed information was also available on the KBC website.
· 31st July 2013 – roll out completed.

· Early feedback was that new service was being well received by residents.

· For the future:-

· Rounds would be continually monitored to maintain tonnages.
· Policies/Campaigns to be continually reviewed/revisited.

· Overhauling of Bring Banks.
· Continually monitoring and reviewing of service standards.
· Review of green waste and food waste. 

· New fleet starting to arrive.

Mr Coleman was asked as to why vegetable peelings could no longer be put into the grey bin and it was confirmed that following instructions from the Environment Agency this was no longer allowed due to the small risk of cross contamination from the kitchen.  Vegetables and fruit straight from the garden could go into the grey bin but as soon as it came into contact with the kitchen, officially it should go into the black bin.
The Chair thanked Brendan for his attendance and for his very useful presentation. 
13.A6TF.26  
STREET LIGHTING

Trevor Mummery from Balfour Beatty Living Places Police attended the meeting on behalf of Steve Lilley of Northamptonshire Highways who had had to send apologies for the meeting.  

An overview of the street lighting PFI programme was given to the forum with the delivery process and progress to date outlined.  Members were directed to the website www.lightingnorthamptonshire.com where full details of the programme could be obtained and information on particular areas/streets highlighted. 

The main points were:-

· The NCC, in partnership with Balfour Beatty, would be carrying out the work under a 25 year contract which would reduce the county’s carbon emissions, save on energy costs and create a safer and more pleasant environment for everyone.
· The switch off programme was implemented in May 2011 and over the next five years, every one of Northamptonshire’s 65,000street lights would be removed, replaced and/or upgraded.  This should be completed by September 2016.  There would then be a 20 year maintenance period.
· The work would involve installing new street lights and removing the old ones once they were up and running.  The new lights would use the latest technology to deliver more effective white light to improve night time vision and colour recognition.

· In a bid to reduce energy consumption, all the County’s traffic bollards would gradually be replaced with solar powered bollards lit with LEDs and in the early hours of the morning residential street lights will be dimmed.  Also the lights will switch on slightly later and switch off a little earlier. 
· Contact details for Trevor Mummery were later circulated as follows:-

Trevor Mummery, Operations Manager, Balfour Beatty Living Places. Trevor.mummery@bblivingplaces.com (01933 304623).  
Trevor invited members to contact him in respect of any lighting queries they had or would have in the future.
Members raised the following issues:-

· Members asked that priority be given to those areas within the Borough that had CCTV (mostly the town centres) because the opportunity to use that intelligence with existing lighting was very poor.  
· Christmas lighting in the towns – how would this be accommodated under the new programme?
· Responsibility for rural lighting in villages.  NCC was responsible for Kettering and all the towns but KBC was responsible for lighting in some villages.  What was being done to address this unusual situation?  

· Many residents were fed up of living in gloomy streets. Would the new lights return the streets to what they were before?
· Outside Rothwell Junior School, town councillors had submitted an appeal to get one of the lights switched back on but the appeal had been rejected.  In the end the school had provided their own light.  Why was the request not granted?
· When new areas/estates come on board i.e. Bovis homes in Rothwell, what happens about lighting those new areas?
Trevor Mummery and officers gave the following answers in response:-

· In respect of CCTV, Brendan Coleman confirmed that he had already been in discussions with the NCC and had been encouraged so far by their response.  He would be meeting with NCC officers to go through the issues.

· In respect of Christmas lights, an early warning to Trevor Mummery would be advisable.    Brendan Coleman also agreed to discuss this issue with the NCC at the same time as CCTV.  Trevor added that there were restrictions on the use of columns for lighting but in response to a further query about Christmas decorations, he confirmed that blow-through decorations should not be a problem. 
· In respect of the peculiarities of the situation in respect of Parish/rural lighting, Martin Hammond confirmed that this topic was on the agenda for the following night’s Rural Forum meeting.  The situation was unique in the County and it had been recognised that the situation now needed resolving due to the PFI.  

· In respect of the rejected appeal for a light outside Rothwell Primary School, it was confirmed that each case had been judged on its own merits and there had been criteria applied to each request to ensure consistency.  In fact the main complaint at the time in Rothwell had been in respect of lighting outside the library.  The NCC was aware that Rothwell Primary School had since provided its own light.
· Generally, the new lights would be lower but would use the latest technology to deliver more effective white light to improve night time vision and colour recognition.
· It was confirmed that street lighting for new developments was covered under Section 38 Adoptions which would enable them to be part developer funded.  The NCC was unlikely to adopt new street lights where they did not fit with their current policy, but the option would still exist for them to do so. 
The Chair thanked Trevor Mummery for his attendance and presentation.   
13.A6TF.27
CONSULTATION ON PLANNING DOCUMENTS – NORTH NORTHAMPTONSHIRE JOINT PLANNING UNIT

Andrew Longley, of the North Northamptonshire Joint Planning Unit reported that the North Northamptonshire Joint Planning Committee was currently consulting on a range of planning documents until Friday 11th October 2013.   He gave a presentation outlining the areas covered by the consultation:-
· Strategic Housing and Employment Sites – providing development principles for strategic sites which have not been established through planning applications or site specific plans.  For Kettering Borough, these sites were employment focussed and were identified as:-

· South Kettering (A14 Junction 9)

· A14 Junction 10/A6, Burton Latimer

· North Kettering

· Urban Structures Study – looking at the framework of streets and spaces in the towns, setting out design principles to improve connectivity.

· Interim Housing Policy Statement – providing up-to-date information on housing requirements based on objectively assessed need, and the identification of sites, to help provide a five year housing land supply.

· Statement of Community Involvement – setting out how the NNJPU and partner planning authorities would engage people in plan-making and specific development proposals.  
The Forum noted that a letter had been sent to all North Northamptonshire Town and Parish Councils providing details of the consultation and the NNJPU also proposed to arrange a Rural Workshop on the topic planned for October. 

The Forum was informed that all documents were available on-line at http://nnipu.org.uk/consultations/detail.asp?id=13.

Members reported some confusion about how the consultation related to the site specific proposals in that the identification of sites under the site specific consultation was for the provision of more homes, yet the proposals under this consultation was for reduced numbers.  The question was asked as to when the results of the site specific consultation would be reported back and clarification was also requested on the designation of ‘Desborough West’.
Andrew Longley responded that the districts had provided information on those sites on which they expected to deliver and Martin Hammond added that under the site specific proposals in the light of the new numbers some sites on the margin of consideration originally discounted had been revisited and these would go back out to town councils for consideration.  It was confirmed that Desborough West was not one of these sites.  The site specific consultation would take priority and the results would be reported back to Planning Policy Committee.
The Chair thanked Andrew Longley for his attendance and presentation.

13.A6TF.28
TRAINING EVENT FOR PARISHES


Martin Hammond informed the forum that a training event organised by Development Services would take place on 4th November 2013 from 2pm to 5pm in the Council Chamber and details were circulated. Members were asked to respond to Claire Bainbridge in Development Services if they were interested in attending clairbainbridge@kettering.gov.uk  by 14th October 2013.
13.A6TF.29
COMMUNITY GOVERNANCE REVIEW – KETTERING BOROUGH AREA
Sue Lyons, Head of Legal and Democratic Services, and Ian White, Electoral Services Manager, attended the meeting and gave a presentation on the Community Governance Review – Kettering Borough Council Area.  The purpose of the review was to invite members to consider recommending to Council the undertaking of a full or partial Community Governance Review in respect of the governance arrangements for Parishes within the Kettering Borough Council area.

It was explained that the purpose of a Community Governance Review was to enable the Council to review and put in place, or make changes to community governance systems and structures by creating, merging, abolishing or changing parish or town council arrangements in the review area.  If Members were not minded to undertake a full scale review, they were informed that a light touch review might be more appropriate and this was explained.  

Appendix A to the report, which had been omitted from the circulated papers, was tabled which detailed the number of seats contested at the last two sets of quadrennial elections in 2007 and 2011 for all Parishes, along with the number of vacancies, by elections and co-options in that period.  It also showed the number of current vacancies on Parish Councils. 
The report was discussed and members raised the following issues:-
· What would a light touch review mean to parishes?  In response, It was confirmed that the intention was to consult with parishes where there were difficulties and then to make an assessment as to whether it would fall within the light touch criteria.

· In rapidly changing/growing towns such as Desborough when would the review take place bearing in mind the changes that would have taken place by the time the site specific proposals had been completed in 5 years time?   In response, it was confirmed that they had looked at 5 years in advance of projections and the situation in terms of the number of electors in each of the ward of the A6 towns and if DTC wanted officers to look at that that would be done.  
The Chair thanked Sue and Ian for their attendance and report.
13.A6TF.30
NEWSROUND


Desborough

· 1940’s  day – 21st September 2013
· Christmas Gala - 29th November 2013.

Rothwell
· Christmas Gala – 6pm on 6th December 2013.

                          Burton Latimer
· Christmas Lights Switch on – 28th November 2013
· Local Business Evening – 8th November 2013.
· Burton Latimer Civic Service – 10 am on 20th October at Burton Latimer Parish Church.
13.A6TF.31
TOWN/RURAL FORUM FEEDBACK

Cllr Mike Tebbutt reported back from the Kettering Town Forum meeting held on 16 September 2013:-

· The Police were currently focusing on and coming down hard on known miscreants mainly in respect of burglaries in the towns.
· The A509 Pytchley Road Bridge would be closing to all traffic from Monday 9 December to Friday 28th February 2014.  Access from the north and south to the properties located on Pytchley Road would be maintained throughout and a temporary footbridge would also be built to maintain access over the railway for pedestrians and cyclists for the majority of the time.  Unfortunately, these works would overlap with the Highways Agency planned A14 junctions 7 – 9 Kettering bypass improvement scheme.  A network Rail/Highways Agency public information event would take place on 3 October 2013 from 2pm to 8pm at Kettering Conference Centre which would be an opportunity to meet the project team who would be on hand to answer any questions or queries on the bridge closure and A14 improvements.   
14.A6TF.32
ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDAS
· Parking issues – Burton Latimer 

· Allotments provision
· Bus Services  - Kettering to rural areas.
13.A6TF.33
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

None.
14.A6TF.34
  DATE OF NEXT MEETING


The next meeting was scheduled to take place on Wednesday, 27th November, 2013 at Kettering Borough Council.

(Post meeting note: Combined A6 Towns/Rural Forum to take place on 28th November 2013).
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.35 pm)
Signed …………………………………………….

Chair

jcm
A6 Towns Forum No. 

(18.9.13)

